
PLANNING COMMISSION 
July 10, 2021 

8:00 AM 
 

 Chairman Jim Masek opened the meeting at 8:00 AM in the meeting room of the 
City Office Building, 557 4th Street, David City, Nebraska and notified the public of the 
"Open Meetings Act" posted on the east wall of the meeting room.   
  
 Present: Planning Commission members Jim Masek, Keith Marvin, Pam 
Kabourek, and Jim Vandenberg. Planning Commission member Nicole Gasper was 
absent. Also, present were City Administrator Clayton Keller, City Clerk Tami Comte, 
Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett, Council member Patrick Meysenburg, Mark & Willow 
Holoubek, Steve Maguire, and John & Teresa Hermsen. 

 Planning Commission member Pam Kabourek made a motion to approve the 
minutes of the June 12, 2021 meeting as presented. Jim Vandenberg seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. Nicole Gasper: Absent, Pam Kabourek: Yea, Keith Marvin: 
Yea, Jim Masek: Yea, Jim Vandenberg: Yea. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 

 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin made a motion to open the Public 

Hearing at 8:03 a.m. to consider annexing the Holoubek and Ledon properties located 
in Lots 6 and 7, David City Land and Lot Company’s Suburban lots, located in the SW¼ 
of the SE¼ of Section 18 T15N R3E of the 6th P.M., Butler County, Nebraska, described 
as follows:  Beginning at the northeast corner of lot 8 in said David City Land and Lot 
Company’s Suburban Lots; thence N89°43’00”E on the North line of said Lots 6 and 7, 
a distance of 638.12 feet to the Northeast corner of said Lot 6; thence S00°20’16”W on 
the East line of said Lot 6, a distance of 796.95 feet to the North line of Sypal East 
Addition to the City of David City, Nebraska, also being the North line of the City of 
David City’s existing corporate limits; thence N89°30’38”W on said North lines, a 
distance of 447.27 feet to the Northwest corner of said Sypal East Addition; thence 
S00°33’20”W on the East line of said Sypal East Addition and the West line of said 
corporate limits, a distance of 149.37 feet; thence N89°27’22”W on said North corporate 
limits line, a distance of 191.23 feet to the East line of said Lot 8 and the East line of 
said corporate limits; thence N00°23’53”E on said East lines, a distance of 937.53 feet 
to the point of beginning, containing 12.7 acres, more or less; Pam Kabourek seconded 
the motion. The motion carried. Nicole Gasper: Absent, Pam Kabourek: Yea, Keith 
Marvin: Yea, Jim Masek: Yea, Jim Vandenberg: Yea. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 

 
Steve Maguire commented, “Mr. Chairman, is it the normal process of this board 

if you know someone is involved in a real estate tract to notify them in writing of the 
meeting? Mr. Holoubek received a letter about this meeting; I did not. And I was 
wondering why he received it when this board recommended restraining orders. The 
city filed lawsuits on me. The city dismissed the lawsuits. The city acknowledged that 
we did nothing wrong in that dismissal because it went through city council and the 
mayor signed off on it. This board knew I was involved in this property but never noticed 
me, I was wondering why they omitted that?” 



Planning Commission Minutes 
July 10, 2021 
Page # 2 
 

 
City Clerk Tami Comte answered, “When we have to send notice, I look at the 

assessor’s website. I see the owner of the property on the assessor’s website and that 
is who I send notice to. You are not listed on the assessor’s website.” 

 
Steve Maguire added, “Then why did the city sue me over this property?” 
 
City Clerk Tami Comte responded, “You will have to talk to the Council, I just 

know who I sent the notice to.” 
 
Steve Maguire added, “So the official position is that I just don’t get a notice even 

though you know that I am involved in the property.” 
 
City Clerk Tami Comte replied, “Legally, I send it to who is the owner on the 

assessors website.” 
 
Chairman Jim Masek added, “Yeah, and she has to follow whatever is listed 

legally according to the assessors and so on. She has always done an excellent job at 
doing that.” 

 
Mark Holoubek commented, “Mr. Chairman, my wife and I oppose annexation at 

this time based on Nebraska Statute 17-405.01. It is a rural property, it is owned by my 
wife and I. There is no reason to annex the property.” 

 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin asked, “Are you familiar with the 

case law in Nebraska that says that land could be used for agricultural purposes but still 
be considered urban and suburban in character? The City of Gretna just went through a 
case extensively adding hundreds of acres that had corn on them and the Supreme 
Court supported that case.” 

 
Mark Holoubek commented, “We oppose annexation at this time based on the 

fact that we own the property and it is agricultural in nature.” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin asked, “Clayton, can they do that 

based on the Memorandum of Understanding that the council approved?” 
 
City Administrator Clayton Keller responded, “I don’t know, I just know that if it is 

not annexed, we cannot move forward with that agreement.” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin added, “Ok, but parts of that 

agreement have already been executed, correct?” 
 
City Administrator Clayton Keller answered, “Correct.” 
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Planning Commission member Keith Marvin continued, “So therefore, Mr. 
Holoubek has already got one of the key elements in his situation and is not willing to 
hold up to the rest of it.” 

 
Mark Holoubek commented, “That is incorrect. The property is not sold, a 

purchase agreement is not in effect until deposit money is deposited in the office of the 
real estate and that has not been done.” 

 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin asked, “Do you understand that the 

City cannot move forward on this, from what I understand, because the CRA cannot 
expend money that is not in the city limits.” 

 
Mark Holoubek responded, “One, I do not know what a CRA is and I don’t really 

care what it is. Private property has not been purchased. There is no rush, what’s your 
big rush?” 

 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin added, “Community Redevelopment 

Authority. We are trying to get some housing in this community that’s affordable.” 
 
Mark Holoubek commented, “You could have thought about that for twenty years 

and you have opposed it for twenty years, what’s your rush now? The point is, I have 
sold this property three times, it has never closed because the people have never come 
up with the money. Based on my history, I am simply saying, give me the money, let’s 
see if it sells. At this point, you missed your first opportunity to purchase and we had to 
do an addendum and if the money comes in the fourteenth, my wife and I will 
reconsider. At this point we have sold it three times; we have never sold it because 
people have never put the money up. Until we see the money, it’s not sold. A purchase 
agreement is not executed until the money is deposited.” 

 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin asked, “Lori, do you have it on the 

record that they oppose it?” 
 
Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett answered, “Yes.” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin asked, “Clayton, Pat?” 
 
City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “I encourage the annexation. The 

Community Redevelopment Authority, or otherwise the CRA, cannot move forward with 
purchasing this property if it is not within the city limits, and that’s because in order for 
us to use TIF to purchase this land it has to go through a substandard and blight study 
and then it can be designated as blighted and then we can use TIF through a 
Redevelopment Plan. That can’t happen if we don’t have it in city limits.” 

 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin made a motion to close the Public 

Hearing at 8:10 a.m. for consideration of annexing the Holoubek and Ledon properties 
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located in Lots 6 and 7, David City Land and Lot Company’s Suburban lots, located in 
the SW¼ of the SE¼ of Section 18 T15N R3E of the 6th P.M., Butler County, Nebraska, 
described as follows:  Beginning at the northeast corner of lot 8 in said David City Land 
and Lot Company’s Suburban Lots; thence N89°43’00”E on the North line of said Lots 6 
and 7, a distance of 638.12 feet to the Northeast corner of said Lot 6; thence 
S00°20’16”W on the East line of said Lot 6, a distance of 796.95 feet to the North line of 
Sypal East Addition to the City of David City, Nebraska, also being the North line of the 
City of David City’s existing corporate limits; thence N89°30’38”W on said North lines, a 
distance of 447.27 feet to the Northwest corner of said Sypal East Addition; thence 
S00°33’20”W on the East line of said Sypal East Addition and the West line of said 
corporate limits, a distance of 149.37 feet; thence N89°27’22”W on said North corporate 
limits line, a distance of 191.23 feet to the East line of said Lot 8 and the East line of 
said corporate limits; thence N00°23’53”E on said East lines, a distance of 937.53 feet 
to the point of beginning, containing 12.7 acres, more or less; Pam Kabourek seconded 
the motion. The motion carried. 

 
Discussion continued.  
 
Willow Holoubek said, “I think the reason that emotions are so high here is, yes 

we did start to do market research. We didn’t file anything. We asked before we did 
anything with it. And the Sheriff shows up at my door, I have no idea why. And the 
reason I have no idea why is because I didn’t know it had been filed by a county official. 
We had no idea. So, you have to understand we are coming from a defensive side. 
Okay? If this property has to be annexed to buy it, there has to be something, someway 
that we can say, okay, the City doesn’t buy it that it goes back to county property or that 
the taxes don’t go up on it because we are going to farm it forever. If it doesn’t go 
through, we are going to farm that piece forever. And if that money does not come 
through and this falls through then I expect it to be de-annexed and I expect the taxes 
stay the county taxes.” 

 
City Clerk Tami Comte said, “It can be de-annexed. We de-annexed the Hein 

property when the ethanol plant fell through so we can certainly de-annex it if this falls 
through.” 

 
Willow Holoubek added, “Ok, And I do need an official commitment on that.” 
 
City Clerk Tami Comte said, “I can’t do that. That is something that you would 

need to talk to the City Council about. The Planning Commission is just a 
recommending body to the City Council.”  

 
Roll call for the Motion to close the Public Hearing was taken. Nicole Gasper: 

Absent, Pam Kabourek: Yea, Keith Marvin: Yea, Jim Masek: Yea, Jim Vandenberg: 
Yea. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 
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Planning Commission member Keith Marvin made a motion to recommend to the 
City Council annexing the Holoubek and Ledon properties located in Lots 6 and 7, 
David City Land and Lot Company's Suburban lots, located in the SW1/4 of the SE1/4 
of Section 18 T15N R3E of the 6th P.M., Butler County, Nebraska, and if the CRA does 
not follow through with purchasing this, that the Planning Commission would go through 
the process of de-annexing the property at that point in time. Jim Masek seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. Nicole Gasper: Absent, Pam Kabourek: Yea, Keith Marvin: 
Yea, Jim Masek: Yea, Jim Vandenberg: Nay. Yea: 3, Nay: 1, Absent: 1. 
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Planning Commission member Keith Marvin made a motion to combine agenda 
items six and eight and open the public hearing at 8:27 a.m. for consideration of 
amending the Future Land Use Plan Map and Official Zoning Map by changing the 
zoning classification from FS – Flex Space to I – Industrial on the Future Land Use Map 
and changing the zoning classification from FS – Flex Space to I-2 – Heavy Industrial 
on the Official Zoning Map for the following real estate as requested by Timpte Inc. 
SE1/4 NW1/4 of Section 18, Township 15 N, Range 3 E of the Sixth P.M., Butler 
County, Nebraska, described as follows: Commencing at the Southeast corner of the 
Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of the said Section Eighteen (18); thence along the South 
line of the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen (18), S88º20’22”W, a 
distance of 41.07 feet to West right of way of Highway 15; thence continuing on the 
South line of the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen (18) for the next 
two (2) courses, S88º03’46”W, a distance of 324.80 feet to the point of beginning; 
thence S88º03’01”W, a distance of 953.55 feet; thence N01º56’22”W, a distance of 
800.00 feet; thence N88º02’58”E, a distance of 940.00 feet; thence S01º49’16”E, a 
distance of 478.45 feet; thence N88º09’27”E, a distance of 15.35 feet; thence 
S01º47’41”E, a distance of 321.54 feet to the point of beginning. Jim Vandenberg 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. Nicole Gasper: Absent, Pam Kabourek: Yea, 
Keith Marvin: Yea, Jim Masek: Yea, Jim Vandenberg: Yea. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 

 
Chairman Jim Masek asked, “Is there any other comments or statements 

regarding this property?” 
 
City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Timpte requested this because they are going to 

use it as part of their manufacturing facility.” 
 
Chairman Jim Masek said, “I think it’s something good. We need to keep Timpte 

here.” 
Jim Vandenberg added, “And it’s adjacent to their current property.” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin made a motion to close the public 

hearing at 8:29 a.m. for the consideration of amending the Future Land Use Plan Map 
and Official Zoning Map for the following real estate as requested by Timpte Inc. SE1/4 
NW1/4 of Section 18, Township 15 N, Range 3 E of the Sixth P.M., Butler County, 
Nebraska, described as follows: Commencing at the Southeast corner of the Northwest 
Quarter (NW1/4) of the said Section Eighteen (18); thence along the South line of the 
Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen (18), S88º20’22”W, a distance of 
41.07 feet to West right of way of Highway 15; thence continuing on the South line of 
the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen (18) for the next two (2) 
courses, S88º03’46”W, a distance of 324.80 feet to the point of beginning; thence 
S88º03’01”W, a distance of 953.55 feet; thence N01º56’22”W, a distance of 800.00 feet; 
thence N88º02’58”E, a distance of 940.00 feet; thence S01º49’16”E, a distance of 
478.45 feet; thence N88º09’27”E, a distance of 15.35 feet; thence S01º47’41”E, a 
distance of 321.54 feet to the point of beginning. Jim Vandenberg seconded the motion. 
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The motion carried. Nicole Gasper: Absent, Pam Kabourek: Yea, Keith Marvin: Yea, Jim 
Masek: Yea, Jim Vandenberg: Yea. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 

 
Planning Commission member Jim Vandenberg made a motion to approve the 

consideration of amending the Future Land Use Plan Map by changing the zoning 
classification for FS - Flex Space to I - Industrial for the following real estate as 
requested by Timpte Inc. SE1/4 NW1/4 of Section 18, Township 15 N, Range 3 E of the 
Sixth P.M., Butler County, Nebraska, described as follows: Commencing at the 
Southeast corner of the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of the said Section Eighteen (18); 
thence along the South line of the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen 
(18), S88º20’22”W, a distance of 41.07 feet to West right of way of Highway 15; thence 
continuing on the South line of the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen 
(18) for the next two (2) courses, S88º03’46”W, a distance of 324.80 feet to the point of 
beginning; thence S88º03’01”W, a distance of 953.55 feet; thence N01º56’22”W, a 
distance of 800.00 feet; thence N88º02’58”E, a distance of 940.00 feet; thence 
S01º49’16”E, a distance of 478.45 feet; thence N88º09’27”E, a distance of 15.35 feet; 
thence S01º47’41”E, a distance of 321.54 feet to the point of beginning. Jim Masek 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. Nicole Gasper: Absent, Pam Kabourek: Yea, 
Keith Marvin: Yea, Jim Masek: Yea, Jim Vandenberg: Yea. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 

Planning Commission member Keith Marvin made a motion to approve the 
consideration of amending the Official Zoning Map by changing the zoning classification 
for FS - Flex Space to I-2 - Heavy Industrial for the following real estate as requested by 
Timpte Inc. SE1/4 NW1/4 of Section 18, Township 15 N, Range 3 E of the Sixth P.M., 
Butler County, Nebraska, described as follows: Commencing at the Southeast corner of 
the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of the said Section Eighteen (18); thence along the 
South line of the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen (18), 
S88º20’22”W, a distance of 41.07 feet to West right of way of Highway 15; thence 
continuing on the South line of the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen 
(18) for the next two (2) courses, S88º03’46”W, a distance of 324.80 feet to the point of 
beginning; thence S88º03’01”W, a distance of 953.55 feet; thence N01º56’22”W, a 
distance of 800.00 feet; thence N88º02’58”E, a distance of 940.00 feet; thence 
S01º49’16”E, a distance of 478.45 feet; thence N88º09’27”E, a distance of 15.35 feet; 
thence S01º47’41”E, a distance of 321.54 feet to the point of beginning. Jim Masek 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. Nicole Gasper: Absent, Pam Kabourek: Yea, 
Keith Marvin: Yea, Jim Masek: Yea, Jim Vandenberg: Yea. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 

 

 

 

 

(Space Intentionally Left Blank) 
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 Discussion was held in regard to Building Permit # 6723 and the use of metal 
structures in residential zones.  
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Real quick, this building permit is one 
filed by Mr. John Hermsen to put up a prefabricated metal shed. Just so you know what 
building permit we are talking about. I believe it is in your packets.”  
 
 Chairman Jim Masek said, “Do you know how big this shed was?” 
 
 Planning Commission member Keith Marvin answered, “It’s 26 feet by 40 feet.” 
 
 Planning Commission member Jim Vandenberg asked, “This is on a separate 
lot?” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte responded, “It is.”  
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller added, “It’s in the process of being joined.” 
 
 Planning Commission member Jim Vandenberg said, “Everybody says how short 
we are on lots and everything else and letting someone put a metal building in 
residential and joining lots.” 
 
 John Hermsen introduced himself and said, “I bought the property from my folks’ 
estate after my mother passed away. Now my dad, we lived on an acreage between 
here and Brainard, and my dad when he originally bought the property to build on he 
bought an extra lot to the south of his in part because he didn’t want to be crowded from 
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moving from the country into town. And with the thought he could control who his 
neighbor might be, with selling it on down the road and recouping some of his money as 
an investment. Since the time that he purchased it, the city changed its building codes 
to where the lot was no longer big enough to build a house on it. Which meant that the 
lot was no longer valuable for anything unless we built something on it. Now, the reason 
it was not deeded as one lot was because my father’s original intent to sell it separately. 
Really, I was not aware of any of the rules and regulations and what-not, so I never 
made an attempt to outright purchase the property to combine the lots because I had no 
idea there was a need to for any reason. But, really have don’t have any ability to sell it 
separately because no one can actually build a house on it.” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte asked, “How big is that separate lot?” 
 
 John Hermsen responded, “I believe it is 50 feet by 140 feet. And so, we can’t 
sell it because someone can’t build a house on it and someone can’t purchase it to build 
a building on because it is a separate lot. The statutes say you can’t build a separate 
home on. So, we went ahead once I found out that you had to put the lots together, 
hired an attorney who is, I don’t know if the process is done yet, but he started on and 
said that was not a problem, we hired Clark Grant out of Columbus.” 
 
 Planning Commission member Keith Marvin asked, “Who told you that it wasn’t 
big enough to build a house on or sell it for a house?” 
  
 John Hermsen responded, “I don’t know, it could have been my dad of all 
people.” 
  
 Planning Commission member Keith Marvin added, “There is a section in our 
code that talks about non-conforming lots of record. These are lots that were platted 
prior to many changes to the code that still make them a buildable lot. They just have to 
go through and make sure that setbacks are somewhat adequate should I say. It could 
be sold off for a house, it might be smaller house.” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte added, “Well, it’s his right if he wants to join the lots.” 
 
 Planning Commission member Jim Vandenberg added, “Just so he knows what 
his options are.” 
 
 John Hermsen said, “I didn’t know that was an option. I have been under the 
impression for years that it wasn’t. I’m not an expert on any of this stuff. I never messed 
with buying and selling property. Or building for that matter. I tried to read through the 
regulations. I tried to ask for advice wherever I could. I thought that everything I had 
figured out was a viable plan. A big portion of our plan to build on that lot, we do actually 
have a need for storage. I did purchase the acreage that the house was on, the property 
has been in the family name for over one hundred years. My desire was to eventually fix 
it up and move in. Through circumstances, health and other things, that did not become 
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a viable option. We used the property out there for storage but we were having constant 
trouble with vandalism and theft to where we can no longer trust anything out there. We 
have unfortunately accumulated, what we didn’t want to, was a messy back lot for us. 
We didn’t want to but every time we moved something out to the farm it was either 
stolen or vandalized. So, we currently have property stored at a number of other 
people’s farms around the county. Friends of mine…. Building a building there would 
alleviate the eye sore and allow us to store things inside. We do have a legitimate need 
for the building. And at this point it is probably in our best interest, even if there is an 
option to sell it as a separate property, we think a small house there would diminish the 
value of our property and the neighbors. So, it would probably be better off if we 
improved the property by putting the building there that would blend in with the area 
When I figured up the building and looked at the codes and stuff it said that it has to 
match the surrounding structures. So, we decided to build something that was ranch 
home shaped. Which the houses in the area are. I special ordered it with horizontal 
siding, which cost me extra, simply because the houses in the area all have horizontal 
siding on them. We need to reside our house; we plan to reside it matching the color of 
the building so they definitely blend together when the time came. We had talked to all 
of our neighbors. We talked to Gary Dinkelman, just to the east of us, because he is 
going to be facing the place, to see if he had any objections. This was before we knew 
anyone would raise cane about the metal building, because we didn’t want to have him 
have any reason to have an objection. Now, normally my plan was also to just have a 
building with no openings facing the street, because I didn’t want to have to worry about 
break ins and thefts, but we went ahead and changed that plan and put a couple of 
windows toward the street so that it would blend into the houses in the area. We have 
tried very hard to select colors and size and everything else to conform with all the 
codes that we believed were in place. We also talked to Mr. Jones to the south of us 
and he was thrilled with the idea. I talked to him especially because it could possibly 
interfere with his vision looking out of his house and stuff, absolutely no problem. We 
talked to Novacek’ s because they would be next property to the north of us. They not 
only had no objection to it but they are totally in favor of it. The other person that would 
be directly adjoining it would be Mr. Johnson to the west of us. And is thrilled with the 
idea. Everybody is. Mr. Johnson even sent a note saying he was in favor of it. I was 
going to get some written communications from the other neighbors, I didn’t get that 
done, but I would have no problem in getting that from the neighbors if it would help. I 
have talked to a number of the builders in the area, like Oborny, Campbell, Novak. I 
have talked to about eight different contractors and no one saw any issue with me 
getting it done. In fact, I have a few of them on hold because they thought they would be 
working on stuff. I thought I have gone above and beyond at the time. The Building 
Inspector, the first time I contacted him and told him what we wanted to do, he made it 
sound like, okay it shouldn’t be any problems but a formality. I explained to him that 
there was a certain rush on my part to get things started. Part of the reason was, was 
because we had seen the price of lumber and steel skyrocket, we knew that there was a 
possibility it could cost us double if we waited. So, once he had mentioned to us that 
there shouldn’t be any problem, I went ahead and place an order for a building to be 
built on the property.” 
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 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Mr. Hermsen, do you mind if I make a 
comment real quick? After our Building Inspector Mike Payne met with Mr. Hermsen, he 
came in and updated me on the conversation, as he did with every project he was on. 
He mentioned that he asked Mr. Hermsen for more information before he formally 
approved it, and hadn’t received that information before Mr. Hermsen ordered the 
building.” 
 
 John Hermsen said, “Right, when I contacted him, I didn’t know what I was 
supposed to do, I didn’t know what the rules were as far as to start the process. It 
wasn’t until after I contacted him that I knew I had to submit him more information. So, 
no I had not given him all the information first. Other than having to conform to whatever 
regulations they were, which I thought I had.” 
 
 Chairman Jim Masek said, “I think you pretty much informed us on everything we 
need to know.” 
 
 Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “I have a couple of questions 
for staff, if they can answer. How big is the building that Daryl Struebing’s building over 
on 7th and Iowa?”  
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte responded, “I can’t answer that.” 
 
 Planning Commission member Keith Marvin commented, “That is a fairly big 
building.” 
  
 City Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “That is also a wood structure.” 
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 City Clerk Tami Comte added, “Yeah, that is a stick built.”  
  
 Planning Commission member Jim Vandenberg said, “That’s what bothers me 
here. It says metal structure.” 
  
 City Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “City ordinance doesn’t allow metal 
buildings in residential areas.” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Correct me if I am wrong, Keith, it doesn’t really 
spell out no metal buildings. It says that they have to match the primary structure.” 
  
 Planning Commission member Keith Marvin answered, “That is correct.” 
 
 John Hermsen added, “Ours, it should be indistinguishable. If I had read in the 
regulations that there was a rule against a metal building, we would have never even 
considered that. We did know about the galvanized roofs and we made certain that that 
would not be an issue with the building. As far as we knew we were going to be totally in 
compliance. We actually wanted to build quite a bit differently than we did. We modified 
it and everything.” 
 
 Planning Commission member Pam Kabourek said, “According to this Accessory 
building, I just asked Keith about this, ‘the design and construction of accessory 
buildings shall be consistent with that customarily used in residential construction, 
similar in color and style to the primary structure on the same lot,’ but there are 
exceptions if they are under 200 square feet and carports under 400 square feet. ‘It 
shall be constructed of new, grade stamped materials, unless approved in advance by 
the Building Inspector.’ Then it says that it should withstand 90 mph winds, sidewall 
measurements.” 
 
 John Hermsen responded, “Our building is supposed to withstand 140 mph 
winds according to the manufacture.”  
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Is that section 4, Pam? And also, in R-2 it says it 
shall be the same as the primary structure.” 
 
 Planning Commission member Pam Kabourek responded, “Yes, Section 4.14.” 
 
 Chairman Jim Masek said, “Keith pointed out another item that we will have to 
deal with will be the size of an accessory building. It is too big to be considered an 
accessory building.” 
 
 Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “Our limit is 900 square feet in 
the R-2 District. You would be 1,040 square feet.” 
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 John Hermsen said, “That was never ever pointed out to me as an issue at the 
time. As a matter of fact, I think I asked the former Building Inspector about that. He told 
me that would not be a problem. I am pretty sure that I brought that item up too.” 
  
City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “So, the two issues here that I would like us to 
discuss, the first one is that the building was ordered before the building permit was 
issued. You submitted your application and Mike took it and had that conversation with 
you. You should have waited until he gave you the permit for the building before you 
ordered it.” 
  
 John Hermsen said, “I still have a permit of course. The thing is prices have gone 
up significantly since then, I probably couldn’t even afford it right now.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Right, because he needed to check into 
more information and get more details from you.  The second is, the metal building 
questions. I wanted the Planning Commission to discuss what the zoning code means 
by what Pam read. Does that disclude metal buildings in R-2 district or does it not? 
There is some confusion between elected officials and city staff on what that means. It 
doesn’t flat out say no metal buildings, it just says that it has to be similar in style.” 
  
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “It is a gray area. That is for sure.” 
 
 City Council member Pat Meysenburg added, “In the past the City Council hasn’t 
allowed them. And they made people who were going to put them up, put wood 
structures and said that the roofs have to be asphalt roofs. We have one guy on the 
other end of town that has a metal building laying in the weeds, for probably 15-20 
years because his permit was denied. How can we put metal buildings up know if we 
denied other people to do it?” 
 
 Discussion continued. 
 
 Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “Three things, going back off 
Clayton’s comment, is 1) do we need to clarify if we are going to allow metal buildings?; 
2) your square footage is bigger than what is allowed right now, so that will have to be 
fixed in public hearing; and 3) Do we put it as a conditional use permit and will the 
council go along. They have to bless everything that we send to them as far as those 
changes. So, we could meet next month, have public hearings, make all these changes 
and send it to them and they could say no. My thoughts are, we can’t do anything today, 
but if he wants to pursue this further, he needs to come in and fill out the proper 
applications to make the changes. Are we going to allow this as a conditional use? We 
would have to add that. Under state law, if it is not explicitly permitted in some way 
shape or form then it is prohibited. Secondly, we have to change the maximum square 
footage requirements, because right now you are over those.” 
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 John Hermsen said, “If I was to argue back, I would have to state that the former 
Building Inspector had already verbally told me, okay to the size as far as the square 
foot. That is a fact, I am not making that up. My memory may be poor but there are a 
few things now and then that I remember. I have already done a permit. I don’t 
understand the other permit thing you are talking about.” 
  
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “Right now, I guess my opinion would 
be, is if we change these then the city would have to deny the permit. We would need to 
add accessory structures that are metal.” 
 
 Discussion continued. 
 
 It was suggested that John Hermsen would meet with City Administrator Clayton 
Keller to fill out permits on Monday, July 12, 2021 and necessary documents to place 
changes on the next Planning Commission agenda. The next Planning Commission 
meeting scheduled for August 14, 2021 will have a Public Hearing to recommend to the 
City Council changes to zoning ordinances by changing the maximum square footage 
size, and adding a metal building as a conditional use.   
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There being no further business to come before the Planning Commission, Keith 
Marvin made a motion to adjourn and Chairman Jim Masek declared the meeting 
adjourned at 9:30 a.m. 
 

Minutes by Lori Matchett, Deputy City Clerk 


